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This memo describes the recommendations of the CSF Government Affairs Committee (Committee) with respect to the current federal strategy that CSF should adopt in connection with the advancement of legislation to make permanent Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001 (EGTRRA) provisions relating to 529 plans.  The Committee is seeking board approval in order to proceed with the strategy and action steps outlined below.


In recent weeks, the Committee has been engaged in an effort to coordinate CSF efforts on behalf of permanence legislation with similar efforts being undertaken by the National Association of State Treasurers (NAST) and the College Savings Plan Network (CSPN).  These discussions have yielded a unified plan and strategy with respect to how best to advance permanence legislation.


Under this plan, 529 plan permanence legislation will be introduced in the House in the near future by Representatives Melissa Hart (R-Pennsylvania) and Earl Pomeroy (D-North Dakota), both of whom sit on the House Ways & Means Committee, which has jurisdiction over 529 permanence.  CSF and its members (as well as NAST and CSPN) will work to generate a significant number of cosponsors for this legislation prior to its introduction (particularly among other members of the House Ways & Means Committee) and will issue positive press statements at the time of the bill’s introduction.  Subsequent to the bill’s introduction, we will continue to build cosponsors in order to demonstrate the broad bipartisan support for making the 2001 529 changes permanent.  The Committee will seek to involve personnel from CSF members’ headquarters and Washington, DC offices in the effort to build cosponsorships.

The desired approach in the Senate under this strategy is to have 529 permanence legislation introduced by Senators Charles Grassley (R-Iowa) and Max Baucus (D-Montana).  Senators Grassley and Baucus are, respectively, the chairman and senior Democrat on the Senate Finance Committee, which has jurisdiction over 529 permanence.  Senator Grassley has already agreed to introduce such legislation and we are currently waiting on a decision from Senator Baucus as to whether he will be the lead Democratic cosponsor.  Once the lead sponsors are settled, we will pursue an effort similar to that on the House side to gather cosponsors for the legislation, particularly among other members of the Senate Finance Committee.  Once House and Senate legislation is introduced and as we build cosponsorships for the two bills, we will be on the lookout for any possible legislative vehicle that might serve to carry the 529 permanence legislation toward enactment.


In pursuing cosponsors for the House and Senate bills and in other efforts to advance the permanence legislation, the Committee will work in close coordination with NAST and CSPN.  This effort will be facilitated by Jamey Delaplane for CSF and by Susan Hirschmann for NAST/CSPN, both of whom serve in the role of outside counsel.  The Committee will direct CSF’s efforts on permanence and will provide input and strategic direction to Jamey.  If, upon Jamey’s determination, there is a need for CSF members and NAST/CSPN to meet, the following group will represent the Committee at those meetings:  Diana Cantor (Virginia 529), Fern Spencer (Virginia 529), Cindy Comer (Virginia 529), Rosemary Becchi (Fidelity), Jamey Delaplane (Davis & Harman), Kathy Hamor (CSF), David Pearlman (Fidelity), Kevin McMullen (State Farm), David Pearce (Morgan Stanley), Lou Costantino (Merrill Lynch), and Patricia Roberts (Merrill Lynch).  This group will provide a summary of those meetings to the Committee.  The Committee does not intend that this group will represent CSF at lobbying meetings on Capitol Hill.  All CSF members will be informed of those meetings and will have an opportunity to attend.  

As a result of its own internal discussions and conversations with NAST/CSPN, the Committee believes that a number of materials would be helpful to the effort to advance 529 plan permanence legislation at the federal level.

· A professionally-designed handout for Hill staff that covers the basics of 529 plans.  The Committee believes that such a handout will help to increase the level of 529 plan knowledge on Capitol Hill and will assist in our efforts to achieve permanence.  There was interest in pursuing this handout as a joint effort with NAST/CSPN so that the handout would be from both the program managers and the states.  The Committee is seeking board approval to explore the feasibility and cost of preparing such a handout.  Upon approval, the following members of the Committee agreed to work on this effort:  Rosemary Becchi (Fidelity), Jamey Delaplane (Davis & Harman), Kathy Hamor (CSF), Diana Cantor (Virginia 529), Cindy Comer (Virginia 529), and Fern Spencer (Virginia 529). 
· A set of talking points for CSF members regarding state-level issues (such as equity) about which Members of Congress or their staffs might inquire during federal lobbying on the 529 permanence issue.  The talking points would be designed to help CSF members address questions that come up regarding state issues that are not related to permanence.  Jamey Delaplane will prepare an initial draft of these talking points for the Committee’s review.
· Responses to the various inquiries for 529 plan data that CSF received during its March 2005 Capitol Hill visits.  The Committee recommends coordinating collection of this data in conjunction with NAST/CSPN so that we are not duplicating efforts.  Some of this data might also be useful to include in the basic 529 handout discussed above.

In addition to our work with NAST/CSPN, the Committee plans to work with other trade groups, such as the Investment Company Institute and the Securities Industry Association, on advancing 529 plan permanence.  

The Committee would be happy to respond to any inquiries about the strategy and specifics outlined above.  Presuming the CSF board agrees, we will proceed with execution of the action plan outlined above.
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